
Office of the Independent Chairmen

At a Strand Two meeting this morning, the Secretary of State read

and then circulated to all of the participants a document entitled “Sinn

Fein and the Mitchell Principles, 16 February, Speaking Note.” A copy

of that document is attached hereto.

In the concluding sentence of that document the Secretary of State

asked that the Chair “make appropriate arrangements for a plenary

meeting later today at which the parties can express their views on what I

have said and on any observations, oral or written, which the Sinn Fein

delegation may wish to make.”

The Chair then invited each party to express its view on the

Secretary of State’s request for a plenary meeting, either then and there at

the Strand Two meeting, or at a later private meeting with the Chairmen,

or both. Following a brief discussion the Chair ad journed the meeting,
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subject to the call of the Chair.



The Chairmen then met twice with the two Governments, three

times with Sinn Fein and once with every other party.

Sinn Fein made three requests: First, that I not convene a plenary

on this issue; second, if a plenary is convened that it not be held

immediately as they needed time to prepare their response; and third, that

a stenographer be present to prepare a verbatim transcript of discussions

on this matter.

I will address each of these requests.

Sinn Fein contends that the Secretary of State’s statement is not a

“formal representation” within the meaning of Rule 29 of the Rules of

Procedure and is, therefore, not a sufficient basis on which to convene a

plenary. I believe that it is. But, in any event, a finding that the

statement is a formal representation is not a prerequisite to the convening

of a plenary.
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Rule 20 of the Rules of Procedure grants to the Chair discretion in

the convening of meetings. It reads in part: “The relevant Chairman will

have responsibility for convening, re-scheduling and adjourning

meetings, having due regard to the views of the Business Committee or,

as appropriate, of the relevant participants.”

Rule 12 provides that “The Independent Chairman of the Plenary

may convene further meetings of the Plenary if he considers such

meetings to be necessary in the light of developments across the

Thus, it is clear that the Chair has the authority to convene a

plenary, wholly independent of the question of whether or not the

Secretary of State’s statement qualifies as a formal representation under

Rule 29.
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negotiations as a whole.”



Whether the Secretary of State’s statement is sufficient to cause

the expulsion of Sinn Fein from these talks is not the question to be

decided now. Under Rule 29 that question can only be answered by the

Governments. The narrow question I now must decide is whether it is

appropriate to convene a plenary to consider this matter.

As noted above, I have received the views of all participants on

this question. By a large majority, they strongly favor the immediate

convening of a plenary.

The Secretary of State asked that the plenary be held today,

Monday, February 16. Sinn Fein asked for more time to consider, first,

whether there should be a plenary and then, if one is called, to prepare its

response to the Secretary of State. Sinn Fein did not specify the length

of time it felt was appropriate.

I have considered the views of all of the participants, and I have

reviewed the applicable rules of procedure and the applicable precedents.
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I consider it appropriate to call a plenary for the purpose of

considering this matter.

I also consider it appropriate to grant Sinn Fein additional time to

prepare its response. Thus, I will convene a plenary session at 2.00 p.m.

tomorrow.

The Secretary of State will not be materially hindered if the

plenary is held tomorrow, Tuesday, February 17. While the delay may

be less than Sinn Fein would like, in reality, all of the participants have

had a week to prepare for this meeting. The Secretary of State’s

statement did not come as a surprise. The matter has been widely

reported, throughout the United Kingdom and Ireland, for a week.

Sinn Fein has requested that a stenographer be present at further

proceedings on this matter. Records of meetings are covered by Rules

43 and 44 of the Rules of Procedure. Rule 43 provides in part that

“Records of formal meetings will be prepared by note-takers under the

general direction of the Chairman ...”. A majority of the participants

oppose any change in the process which has been utilised since this
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process began in June 1996; one party had no objection to Sinn Fein’s

request; another expressed no view. The note-takers have done a fair job

of preparing comprehensive summaries of meetings. No persuasive

reason has been advanced to change the procedure. In view of the stress

laid on this by Sinn Fein, however, I have encouraged the note-takers to

be extra careful that the record of meetings on this matter is accurate and

complete.

This is not a legal proceeding. It is a political process. The

participants are seeking by negotiation to achieve a fair and

comprehensive resolution of problems which have existed in Northern

Ireland for many years. But proceedings like these, involving

Governments and political parties, must combine fundamental fairness

and the meeting of the practical need to make progress in these talks. I

believe this decision does that.

I am authorised to state that my colleagues in the Office of the

Independent Chairmen, General de Chastelain and Prime Minister

Holkeri, with whom I have conferred on this matter, share the views I

have expressed in this statement.
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4.

5.

6.

The British Government concurs with the Chief Constable's assessment that 
the Provisional IRA were responsible for both these murders.

I also note that the statement issued by the Provisional IRA on 1 2 February did 
not deny that the murders had been carried out by the Provisional IRA.

SINN FEIN AND THE MITCHELL PRINCIPLES, 16 FEBRUARY
Speaking note

The Chief Constable's firm view is that both these murders were carried out by 
the Provisional IRA. His assessment is based both on intelligence information 
available to him, and on evidence obtained in the course of the RUC's investigations 
to date into the two crimes. Criminal charges have now been preferred in respect of 
Mr Dougan's murder, and it is therefore not appropriate for me to go into any detail 
on that. If I were to say any more at this stage it could prejudice the judicial process 
in that case and put me in breach of the Contempt of Court Act. I can however 
confirm that the weapon used in the murder of Mr Campbell had also been used in a 
previous murder - that of Mr Johnston in December 1 995 - which was claimed by 
Direct Action Against Drugs, which the Chief Constable has confirmed is a cover 
name used by the Provisional IRA.

1. Chair, it has been the consistent position of the British Government that 
participation in these negotiations requires total and absolute commitment to the 
principles of democracy and non violence set out in paragraph 20 of the Report of the 
International Body. Any party which demonstrably dishonours its commitment to 
those principles ceases to be eligible to participate in the negotiations.

2. In this connection, colleagues around the table will recall that in their 
determination of 24 September 1997 the two Government reiterated that they would 
expect the Republican Movement as a whole to honour the commitment to the 
Mitchell principles affirmed by Sinn Fein. Applying that same logic, they concluded 
on 26 January 1998 that the UDP was no longer entitled to participate in the 
negotiations on account of UFF involvement in sectarian murders.

7. These considerations clearly raise the question of whether Sinn Fein is any 
longer entitled to participate in these negotiations. I therefore propose that you, 
Chair, should make appropriate arrangements for a plenary meeting later today at 
which the parties can express their views on what I have said and on any 
observations, oral or written, which the Sinn Fein delegation may wish to make.

3. Shortly after 11 pm on 9 February two gunmen shot dead Brendan Campbell 
and seriously wounded his female companion in Brookland Street, Belfast. Just 
before 1pm the following day a gunman approached a parked car in Dunmurry, 
Belfast and opened fire, killing the occupant, Robert Dougan, before making his 
escape in a waiting car. Both murders, like others in recent weeks, were deplorable 
and inexcusable, and the Government condemns them without reservation.


